Reflection Notes from

Meon Bridge Benefice Meeting

17th August 2022

Held at St. Mary and All Saints Church, Droxford
Chair: Angela Peagram
Speakers: John Symes (Deanery Synod representative) and Norman Chapman (Deanery Synod Lay Chair)
Present: Approximately 60 parishioners attended with several more apologies for absence.

The Record of the Bishop’s Waltham Deanery Mission and Pastoral Committee 20th June 2022 (either in part or completely)  had been circulated in advance to all interested persons.

1. Opening Welcome and prayers
2. Deanery Plan

Context
John Symes described the context on the basis of the published accounts for the year ended 2021. In summary that the diocese was loss making and not sustainable. The diocese deficit of £1.2 million  includes assumptions of 11 vacancies, 5% non-payment of the parish share and inflation at 3%. In parish terms, most, i.e., Droxford, has a shortfall of 25% per annum and so doesn’t have the resources to continue to pay the parish share in the immediate future.

In order to balance the diocesan finances, there would need to be a reduction in expenditure, typically fewer clergy, or increase the parish share. Given most parishes don’t have the resources to pay the current level of parish share, any affordable increase in the parish share would make no appreciable difference to balancing the finances.

The proposals attempt to meet the desirable aim of balancing the finances whilst meeting the needs of the mission in the Meon Bridge Benefice. Thus, the proposals rely on greater use of lay ministers to give greater support for shared clergy and the sharing of volunteers and their skills.

A further contributory factor is the recently announced vacancy in the Benefice. Parish guidelines issued January 2021 for filling vacancies include a) that the clergy post fills the current strategy of growth especially with regard to lay ministers, exploring sharing of skills and should be linked to community needs; b) that key officers of the PCCs are filled by different persons; c) that the deanery consider the post to be important; and d) that the post is not likely to change in the immediate future.

John Symes expressed optimism that the proposals could be successful but would look to the diocese for budget assistance or look for alternative funding.

The Deanery Proposal (M&PC June 2022)
Norman Chapman expanded that this was a problem nationally and across the Portsmouth Diocese, and so all deaneries were asked to generate a plan. In our deanery, an original report had been prepared and submitted to Bishop Christopher in February 2022. On arrival, Bishop Jonathan, had reviewed this report and had issued his own guidelines to the Diocese. Our Deanery had responded with the proposal which had been circulated,  creating three groups of parishes, Western, Meon Valley and Central, together with allocating specialism and sharing resources.

Norman Chapman stressed how collaboration was of key importance. He advised that the “House for Duty” posts might be considered contentious but can be attractive in rural areas.  (NOTE: there are four rectories in the proposed Meon Valley Group, Hambledon, Meonstoke, Soberton and Wickham, so this could be important to our parishes). In addition, our Benefice had always relied heavily on retired ministers. There were fewer retired ministers than previously and those that do assist are finding that burden increasingly difficult.

The timetable for consultation was very short and feedback to the Deanery Synod was requested as soon as possible before the end of August.

Comments in reply made by parishioners
Several persons submitted that they thought the proposals looked reasonable and might work if effected properly and well supported by the Diocese.

Another person commented that leaving aside potential financial mismanagement, the situation could be viewed as a lack of active parishioners attending services. Accordingly, rather than cost cutting to reduce clergy which would mean fewer services and so a smaller congregation, the better solution would be to increase the number of services and so increase the congregation size.

One person submitted that the proposals seemed draconian and not conducive to the expansion of the Church in the Meon Valley and so contrary to the spiritual needs in the area.

Another person noted, there had been no evidence submitted to demonstrate that the proposals would meet the desired aims. In the absence of which, they would not support it.

One person commented that the proposals echoed a similar situation which was successfully applied in Marlow approximately 40 years ago. However, 40 years ago when mooted here to share clergy with allocated specialities, it was not wanted in the Meon Valley.

Another person commented that the the Meon Valley seemed to be taking a disproportionate cut in the number of stipendiary positions and presented a detailed analysis. (See ADDENDUM at end of these notes for post meeting update.)

Moreover, the diocese should publish to the benefices what measures are being taken at the diocese level to reduce their costs. There was talk of administration cuts, but no numbers. There was strong support from those attending that administration cuts needed to be effected first and deeper, rather than cuts affecting the parishes such as the current proposals.  Norman Chapman responded that considerable cuts had already been made and there was limited scope for more.

One parishioner mooted that there were too many churches and so it was inevitable that some would need to close. Accordingly, why not take that action now. Reference was made to the Isle of Wight and the recent changes made there.

Another person commented that the meeting had not attracted anyone under the age of 40, possibly due to poor timing of the meeting and limited publicity. It was suggested that most parishioners under the age of 40 use social media (Facebook, Twitter, Instagram) for most of their news and information and messaging via WhatsApp or Messenger. The style and limited use of social media by the Meon Bridge Benefice churches was currently insufficient.  It was pointed out that Meonstoke made good use of WhatsApp, MailChimp, Facebook x3, Websites x2 and was happy to help the other churches, if they asked.

It was suggested that a communications officer was needed; although others commented that there are already good skills and competencies within Droxford and Meonstoke and good existing forums as a consequence of Covid.  It was pointed out that PCC's could do more to advertise who is on the PCC and what their roles are, both inside the church and on the websites and social media.

NOTE:  For example, the Meon Bridge Benefice Facebook page only has 120 followers, and this is shared across the 4 parishes. In contrast, Droxford Village Community Facebook page has 1250 followers, Droxford Community 660 followers, Droxford WhatsApp Notice Board 120 members and Droxford WhatsApp Chat 140 members. There are similar numbers for Meonstoke on their Facebook pages and WhatsApp groups.

Another person commented that the proposals come from a deanery perspective and up to now, parishioners have not been asked what they want. This comment was widely supported. Given the lack of younger attendees, such questions need to be asked via social media.

Several people noted that in years gone by, younger parishioners were attracted to attend Church through music. However, it was uncertain whether that would still be the case and it needed an energetic volunteer and a much improved sound system in Droxford church.

Others suggested that people might be attracted to different types of services and different preachers. Some are currently being planned in anticipation of the vacancy arising. It was strongly agreed that people wanted a wider variety of services.  

It was agreed that all parishioners need to be asked to volunteer (both directly and through social media) and if each person undertook a small responsibility, then that would spread the load across the Benefice.

3. Deanery Proposal: Discussion and Key Questions (ref Agenda – distributed at the meeting)
3.1 Parish Groups  Norman Chapman commented that the Meon Bridge Benefice would need to be linked with another, or other, parishes but the question is which one(s)? Historically Meonstoke was linked with Soberton.  The proposed grouping was logical, though Swanmore could be an option rather than Wickham.

Another person commented that it took 20 years to arrive at the current sharing between Corhampton, Droxford, Exton and Meonstoke and involved considerable energy. 

Another person commented that joining with a larger parish would be mutually beneficial.

There were some commentators extolling the virtues of being part of a larger group. Norman Chapman advised that the proposals would retain the original identities of each of the parishes and the existing PCCs but the various areas would need to reach out and collaborate to draw on the expertise of other areas.

One attendee asked about the local group in years past, called “Churches Together” which seemed very similar. This had been disbanded due to lack of support.

In summary, it would seem that there was some nervousness by the majority with a few outliers both fully in support and some fully against. However, it was agreed to talk with the other parishes to explore joining the Meon Bridge Benefice to the proposed ministry group, whilst retaining all the individual PCC's.

3.2 Shared and specialist ministry Norman Chapman advised that each area would have a specialist which could be relied upon by other areas and that would also extend to lay ministers with particular expertise which could be shared. It would be strongly expected that the lay ministers would do as much as possible to reduce the load on the clergy.

It was proposed that the Meon Bridge Benefice would have the specialist, Anna Chaplain. That is to say, someone with an emphasis on those parishioners in later life.

There was great concern  that the Meon Valley  might develop a reputation as an area whose spiritual offering had a mission only for older people. There would need to be reassurance that there would be full support for spiritual needs for all ages in the area. It was suggested that the Diocese would need to make a commitment in terms of the number of hours devoted by each of the specialist clergy (pioneer, youth and Anna chaplain) to the deanery as a whole, rather than just to the group in which they are based.

One person commented that we have an established CofE infant school and a junior school within the Benefice. The last few rectors for the Benefice have had very close connections by visiting those schools.  Many initiatives took place between Meonstoke school and the church e.g. Messy Church, Harvest services, in the past, and it was hoped to continue this.

However, the spiritual needs of those children after they left were only being met sporadically and the children were not being drawn to attend services in the Church.

In summary, the consensus was that more information and reassurance was needed for the parishioners of the Meon Bridge Benefice to accept the focus on Anna Chaplaincy ministry. In particular for the Meon Valley such reassurance must include how to meet the current unmet needs of young people, if the youth leader is based in Bishop's Waltham.
3.3 Types of Services Angela Peagram suggested that Meonstoke Church hold more classical services whereas Droxford Church could hold the more modern services.

There was strong agreement for short services, especially short family services. There was strong agreement for simpler services which were more relevant and relatable to people’s lives. There was strong agreement that the services should include positive messages; especially those of hope. In essence, a message which encourages a person to attend in the first place and to spiritually uplift them for the rest of the week.  It was stated that currently, too many services were inaccessible to children.

It was suggested that the services should be based on the gospel whilst others agreed that if reading from the Old Testament, then passages should at least be fathomable.

It was widely agreed that many of the hymns currently picked for services are so unknown as to be tortuous to sing or listen to.

Many attending indicated that a greater variety of services and style of services would be very welcome. However, central guidance was needed to organise that whilst at the same time listening to parishioners as to what services were wanted.

One person wanted to focus the discussion not on the Church or services but on people, guided by the holy spirit and prayer.

In summary, almost without exception, there was a desire to retain some of the classical services whilst holding as many as possible of different types and styles of services to encourage and try and meet the spiritual needs of all parishioners, including children. Most especially, all services should be positive and uplifting. In light of this, it was recognised that each person needed to consider what they could do to support this aim.
3.4  Encouraging Lay leadership  Whilst the need was recognised, there were few comments as to how to encourage participation of lay volunteers.

In summary, it was agreed that a team of volunteers was required but no real ideas as to how to recruit them.
3.5 Relationship with Schools Reference was made to Meonstoke and Droxford schools and the close connections recent rectors had with the schools. However, Covid had weakened that connection but it was agreed that the connection was very important. Recently Meonstoke school had been linked with Soberton school and would share educational resources. Again, there were few comments as to how close cooperation between the schools and the Church could be achieved with few volunteers.

In summary, it was agreed that the connection with the schools was important but no specific proposals as to how this could be maintained or enhanced following implementation of the proposals.
3.6 Strengthening PCCs  John Symes referred to the diocesan criteria for appointment for a new rector. Gaining a new rector would require more energy and all key appointments filled on the Benefice PCCs. Norman Chapman commented that the PCC structure is actually quite favourable and malleable. Whilst the rector is formally chair of the PCC, there is a deputy chair who is a lay member. That role would be even more important if the shared rector is allocated to 8 parishes rather than the current 4.

John Symes strongly submitted that the current rector vacancy was an opportunity for empowerment of the Benefice. He made a plea for everyone to look at their own skill set and volunteer as appropriate. After the meeting there were indeed some offers of assistance.

There was further discussion regarding improved communications through better advertising of the services being held and in a way that might attract people to attend. Normal Chapman gave a very positive example of some Church wardens having their own WhatsApp group where there is a very active and positive exchange of information and contacts.

In summary, it was agreed that in addition to specific skills needed, communications needed to be much improved to encourage volunteers onto the PCCs and to encourage more people to attend services.

In closing remarks, all agreed that volunteering and collaboration was key.
POST-MEETING ADDENDUM
Stipendiary Posts
The current quota of stipendiary clergy in the proposed new Meon Valley Group of parishes is:

Hambledon, Soberton and Newtown 1 (vacant)

Meon Bridge Benefice 1 (vacant from October)

Wickham 0.5 (shared with Shedfield)
Deanery Proposal
Stipendiary Priest for the Meon Valley Area - 1

Anna Chaplain (Stipendiary) shared with Central and Western Areas – say 0.5

Share of Pioneer Priest (Stipendiary - Western) – say 0.25

Share of Youth Leader (Stipendiary  - Central) – say 0.25

Therefore the notional reduction in stipendiary  (i.e. salaried) posts in the Meon Valley area is 20%, with a  wider variety of specialisms.
Post -meeting Notes 
1. Subsequent to the meeting, the Area Dean has confirmed that the proposal envisages the maintenance of six stipendiary posts as at present, i.e. each of the shared specialist leaders (Pioneer, Youth and Anna Chaplain) would be salaried, in addition to the three stipendiary Priests.

2. As noted by Ian Ellis, the top level shortfall at Diocese level shows a loss of 25%, in the budget period.  The above reduction in the salaried posts in the Meon Valley can be estimated to be 20%. Therefore the reduction in Diocesan support is in line with or slightly less than across the Diocese as a whole.

3. The Meon Bridge PCC's are very concerned about the lack of administrative support for the salaried posts.  They therefore believe it is essential that the parishes have sufficient funds and/or volunteers to provide shared administrative support across the new deanery groups.  The Diocese will need to consider providing relief from the Parish Share where this is needed.

4. The importance of Lay Ministers (aka Lay Readers) and Workers is recognised.  Lay ministers cannot preside over Eucharist services nor officiate at CofE Marriages.  Only ordained priests can bless the communion bread and wine, but lay ministers and lay workers may distribute the sacrament of Holy Communion (i.e. the consecrated host can be distributed in another church with a lay minister or worker presiding).
